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Good evening, its 5:00 pm. I am Susan Dokolo with Radio Miraya News.
The Headlines

· Vice-President dispels rumors of a looming war in Eastern Equatoria Sate
· Army reports a stable security situation across the country as people prepare to celebrate Christmas
· South Sudan removed from list of countries enjoying duty-free trade with the United States
The Vice-President of South Sudan, James Wani Igga, has dispelled rumors of a looming war in Eastern Equatoria State. 

He cleared the air after a week-long tour to the state to verify the claims. 

Wani Igga was accompanied by the National Security Minister Obuto Mamur and other members of the cabinet.

The Chief Administrator of Pageri in Eastern Equatoria State, Emilio Igga, says the Vice-President attended a series of meetings and public rallies held in several parts of the state.

Igga: “He assured the public about the stand of the government. Of course, the government is committed to peace, the peace process in Ethiopia. He updated people in that there is no war in South Sudan and there will be no war in EES. When a leader visits a place it gives a lot of hope and immediately after his briefing speeches. It has encouraged many people who are now returning from across the border. They are coming back to Nimule. They are coming back to Mugale. So his visit was a blessing. He has given a lot of encouragement and people are coming back.”
Meanwhile the Governor of Eastern Equatoria State has denied media reports that the South Sudanese army has broken up three military settlements discovered in the state. 

It has been reported that the SPLA allegedly found one in between Lobonok Payam of CES and Nimule town, the other north of Nimule and the third one in Kapoeta East County

Louis Lobong Lojore says he has publically admitted to ongoing secret military training taking place in the Jie Area of Kapoeta East County, and that he has informed the President of the Republic about it.

Lojore: “It is true, this secret training is there and it is done by people who are used to creating conflict and benefit out of conflict. All that you have discussed here, before you have even discussed it, I have informed the President personally. And the President said he will handle the issue. I ask you to be patient and wait for what the national government will do. However, I want to caution all of us to be more vigilant than ever and I advise our young men never to be lured into joining the rebellion.”
The SPLA general command has congratulated the army and assured the people of south Sudan of a safe and peaceful Christmas holiday.

The SPLA spokesperson, Colonel Philip Ague  ,says the security situation is stable all-over the country, adding the SPLA has implemented special measures to ensure the safety of the people.

Aguer: “The security forces  availed  suitable security conditions and they are ready to protect roads. And there will be daily night patrols to make sure the situation is calm. Also, the leadership of the security (forces) is prepared to maintain security during the Christmas holiday. We congratulate our forces in all operation areas.”
The government spokesperson has confirmed the electoral commission will unveil the program for next year’s national elections in January.

Information Minister Michael Makuei says the Council of Ministers meeting yesterday endorsed the electoral process and said the aim of the election is to legitimize the government to continue to deliver services to the people. 

Makuei:  “I do not know how do you differentiate or understand about legitimizing the government and rendering services. The war being imposed by the rebels will not stop the government from rendering services to the people. They know what we have achieved and they know what we are working for. The most outstanding thing we have done is we have brought the independence of South Sudan, which is that most precious!”
    

In the lead up to Christmas, Michael Makuei calls on the people of the South Sudan to remain optimistic that peace will come despite the current deadlock.

Makuei: “To the people of South Sudan, Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. Enjoy your Christmas. It is a peaceful Christmas. Hoping that 2015 will be a year of peace and harmony. And that the government of South Sudan is conscious of the suffering of the people of South Sudan and this is why it is trying its level best to ensure that peace comes back to South Sudan so that life goes back to normalcy. 2015 will be a year of peace, God willing.”
The Minister in the Office of the President Awan Guol Riek has lifted the curfew that was imposed during the crisis in Juba by presidential directive.
In an order read on state television, the minister urged security organs to cooperate.

Awan said President Kiir issued the directive in light of the improved general security situation in Juba and surrounding areas after meeting with the SPLA-Juba Security Council.
Bishop Enoch Tombe, of the Episcopal Church of South Sudan, has stressed the need to support the poor on Christmas day.

Speaking exclusively to Radio Miraya, Bishop Tombe said that Christmas should be used as an opportunity to promote the values of love, peace and charity.

Tombe: “We should do good things during this Christmas. We should help those who are poor, those who cannot afford. It is not a matter of clothes, it is not a matter of drinking, it is not a matter of dancing, it is a matter of being with God so that we can pass the message on. Let us not use Christmas to celebrate our own celebrations. So if you really know that this is God coming to us, first of all if you know the president is coming to your house, would you start misbehaving or would you put your house in order?”

Bishop Tombe also urged South Sudanese to use Christmas as an opportunity for reconciliation.

Tombe: “We should really apologize to one another and to God so that this Christmas will have a meaning for us, hopefully. If we have any problems among ourselves, let us know the timing. Everybody in the world is going for peace and we don’t want to continue fighting and shedding blood. If our political leaders are fighting, where is the message of the gospel? It’s not too late. We should still repent and do the right thing this Christmas.”
You are listening to Radio Miraya News
The representative for the UN Secretary-General in South Sudan, Ellen Margethe Loej, has pledged the mission’s commitment to the people of South Sudan.

In her New Year’s message to the staff of the UN Mission in South Sudan, Ellen asked the staff to redouble efforts in 2015, to heal the wounds and rekindle the hopes and dreams that accompanied South Sudan’s independence.

Loej: “ The United  Nations by its very nature is a hugely diverse family. As we start a new year, let’s draw our combined strength  and resources of the  UN family and pull together as one team in commitment to the people of South Sudan. Let’s redouble our efforts in 2015 to heal the wounds of this young and resilient nation and rekindle the hopes and dreams that accompanied its birth.”

Hazel De-Wet, The UN Mission in South Sudan State Coordinator for Jonglei State, has urged the civil society and the citizens of South Sudan to push for conflict resolution and reconciliation.

The State Coordinator pledged the UN’s commitment to support organizations that are lobbying for peace in the country.

De Wet:  “As UNMISS, we would like to support those aspects that are in the interest of providing a sustainable peace. Last year UNMISS was supportive of the platform of national reconciliation. And therefore the interests of different organizations and individuals to seek a peaceful resolution are an important aspect and should be contributed to within our mandate.”
As of 1 January 2015 South Sudan will no longer enjoy duty-free trade with the United States, President Barack Obama ordered yesterday.

The African Growth and Opportunity Act was established in 1974 and gives African countries duty-free access to American markets.

In a presidential proclamation issued by the White House, President Obama says that both South Sudan and Gambia are not meeting the requirements of the act and their beneficiary status will be terminated at the end of the year. 

And in foreign news 

All vehicle movement in Nigeria's north-eastern Borno state has been banned from Christmas Eve to Sunday morning to prevent attacks by militant Islamists, the army has said. 

BBC reports that decision has led to thousands of people rushing to get to their destinations. 

Neighbouring Yobe has barred vehicles from entering or leaving the state.

Boko Haram militants have targeted churches during previous festive seasons.

To end the news, the main stories once again:
· Vice-President dispels rumors of a looming war in Eastern Equatoria Sate
· Army reports a stable security situation across the country as people prepare to celebrate Christmas
· South Sudan removed from list of countries enjoying duty-free trade with the United States
You have been listening to Radio Miraya News. I am Susan Dokolo.
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